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March 7, 2023 

 

Hon. John L. Ernst 

Chair 

Adirondack Park Agency 

P.O. Box 99 

Ray Brook, NY 12977 

 

Barbara Rice 

Executive Director 

Adirondack Park Agency 

P.O. Box 99 

Ray Brook, NY 12977 

 

RE: Legal Status of CP-3 Roads Under Adirondack Park State Land 

Master Plan Wild Forest Basic Guideline 4: No Material Increase 

 

Dear Chairman Ernst and Executive Director Rice:  

 

Protect the Adirondacks (“PROTECT”) submits this letter concerning the 

legal status of roads maintained by the Department of Environmental 

Conservation (“DEC” or “Department”) in areas classified as Wild Forest 

pursuant to the Adirondack Park State Land Master Plan (“APSLMP”) and 

that are opened by the Department on a discretionary basis to certain 

members of the public under DEC Commissioner Policy 3, Motorized 

Access Program for People With Disabilities (“CP-3” or the “Policy”).1  

This issue has arisen in the context of the Agency’s consideration of Wild 

Forest Basic Guideline Number 4, which prohibits “any material increase 

in the mileage of roads . . . open to motorized use by the public in wild 

forest areas that conformed to the master plan at the time of its original 

adoption in 1972.”  APSLMP at 35. 

 

Comments by members of the Adirondack Park Agency (“APA”) Board 

during the December 2022 and February 2023 Agency meetings made 

clear that there is considerable uncertainty among some APA Board 

members as to whether the mileage of CP-3 roads (roads in Wild Forest 

areas that are open for motorized use by members of the public who 

possess a CP-3 permit issued by DEC) must be included in determining 

 
1 Available at https:/ 1  Available at www.dec.ny.gov/outdoor/76213.html 

Board of Directors 
 
Charles Clusen 
Chair 
 
James McMartin Long 
Michael Wilson 
Vice-Chairs 
 
Barbara Rottier 
Secretary 
 
David Quinn 
Treasurer 
 
Nancy Bernstein 
John Caffry 
Andy Coney 
Dean Cook 
James C. Dawson 
Lorraine Duvall 
Robert Glennon 
Roger Gray 
Evelyn Greene 
Sidney Harring 
Dale Jeffers 
Mark Lawton 
John Nemjo 
Peter O’Shea 
Philip Terrie 
Chris Walsh 
 
Staff 
 
Peter Bauer 
Executive Director 
 
Claudia K. Braymer, Esq. 
Deputy Director 
 
Christopher Amato, Esq. 
Conservation Director 
and Counsel 
 
 
 



 2 

whether there has been a material increase in Wild Forest road mileage since 1972.  There was 

also uncertainty expressed by Board members as to the status of roads opened to CP-3 motorized 

use as a result of the settlement in Galusha et al. v. NYS Dept. of Envtl. Conservation et al.  

 

As discussed in detail below, CP-3 roads fall squarely within the APSLMP’s definition of a 

“road” and CP-3 road mileage must therefore be considered in the Agency’s assessment of 

whether there has been a material increase in Wild Forest road mileage since 1972. Furthermore, 

the Consent Decree in Galusha makes clear that roads opened pursuant to that settlement are CP-

3 roads and are not excluded or exempt from any provisions or requirements of the APSLMP, 

including Wild Forest Basic Guideline Number 4. 

 

The Department’s CP-3 Program 

 

The CP-3 program was established by DEC in 1997 in order to “clarify the authority of the 

Department . . . to issue . . . permits . . .  to qualifying people with disabilities to allow them 

motor vehicle access to certain specified State lands under the Department’s jurisdiction, thereby 

facilitating such access.”  CP-3 at 1.  The Policy specifically recognizes that, on Forest Preserve 

lands, “the Department must comply with the directive in Article XIV of the New York State 

Constitution which requires that Forest Preserve lands be ‘forever kept as wild forest lands’” and 

thus “the Department may not issue permits which have the result of diminishing the forever 

wild character’ of those lands.  Id.  The Policy also specifically recognizes that issuance of CP-3 

permits is constrained by the APSLMP, which places “restrictions on motor vehicle access into 

the Forest Preserve.”  Id.  Thus, the Policy explicitly acknowledges that CP-3 motorized use of 

Forest Preserve lands is subject to the legal constraints imposed by Article XIV and the 

APSLMP. 

 

The Department’s program for providing access to DEC-administered lands to persons with 

disabilities is set forth in the Policy as follows: 

 

A qualified person with a certified disability who wants to access State land by a 

suitable motor vehicle . . . may do so only through the authority of a [CP-3] 

Permit . . . . On lands administered by the Department, a suitable type of motor 

vehicle shall be allowed to provide motor vehicle access for qualified people with 

disabilities to operate on designated roads, trails and geographical areas where, in 

the opinion of the Department with comments from the public where appropriate, 

the use of such motor vehicles will not have a deleterious effect on the trail, road 

or geographical area, the land's natural resource values or the experience of other 

users. Such designation and use must be consistent with current law, including the 

Environmental Conservation Law, the State Land Master Plan for the Adirondack 

Park or Catskill Park, as the case may be, Department rules and regulations, a 

Unit Management Plan for the area, and an administrative directive consistent 

with current law, and must not endanger the safety and welfare of the general 

public. Within the Adirondack Park and Catskill Park, the motor vehicle may not 

be used on trails and in geographical areas, and may only be used on designated 

and specifically marked roads.  
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Id. at 4; (emphasis added). 

 

Thus, the plain language of CP-3 makes clear that motor vehicle use on Forest Preserve 

land pursuant to the Policy is subject to and must be consistent with “current law,” 

including the APSLMP where such use will occur in the Adirondack Park.  CP-3 further 

states that “Executive Law 816(1) provides that [the APSLMP] ‘shall guide the 

development and management of State lands in the Adirondack Park’ [and] the Master 

Plan therefore has the effect of law.”  Id. at 7; (emphasis added)  

 

The Galusha Settlement 

 

Galusha was a federal court case under the Americans With Disabilities Act (“ADA”) in 

which plaintiffs alleged that they had been discriminated against in violation of the ADA 

and sought motor vehicle access to various locations in the Adirondack Forest Preserve.  

The case was settled in July 2001 with the filing and approval by the presiding judge of a 

Consent Decree.2  The two organizations that merged to form Protect the Adirondacks 

were parties to that settlement. 

 

Contrary to statements made at the December 2022 and February 2023 Agency meetings, 

the Consent Decree did not “order” DEC to open certain roads in the Adirondack Park to 

motor vehicle use.  Rather, the Consent Decree required DEC to (i) propose amendments 

to certain existing UMPs allowing access to specific areas under the Department’s CP-3 

program, and (ii) ensure that certain roads already open to CP-3 use remained open for 

such use “subject to final approval in the UMP process.”  See Consent Decree at 6-8.  

Thus, the Consent Decree, by requiring that all roads proposed for CP-3 motorized use go 

through the UMP review process, confirmed that CP-3 roads opened pursuant to the 

Decree were still subject to APSLMP requirements.  See, e.g., APSLMP at 10 (“Section 

816 of the Act directs [DEC] to develop, in consultation with the Agency, individual unit 

management plans for each unit of land under its jurisdiction classified in the master 

plan.”); id. at 12 (“Any material modification in adopted unit management plans will be 

made following the procedure for original unit plan preparation.”).  Indeed, the Consent 

Decree made clear that approval under the UMP review provisions of the APSLMP of 

Decree-proposed roads for CP-3 use was not a foregone conclusion because it included 

procedures to be followed “in the event that any road [proposed for CP-3 use] is not 

approved through the UMP process.”  Consent Decree at 8. 

 

In addition, no part of the Consent Decree excludes or exempts any of the proposed CP-3 

roads from applicable legal constraints, including those imposed by the APSLMP.  In 

fact, the Decree recognizes that DEC and APA “are charged by Article XIV of the New 

York State Constitution, statue, regulation and the Adirondack Park and Catskill Park 

State Land Master Plans (“SLMPs”) to act as stewards and, in the case of DEC, land 

manager for the Forest Preserve within the constraints of the New York State Constitution 

 
2 Pertinent portions of the Consent Decree referenced herein are attached as Exhibit A to this 

letter. 
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Article XIV’s “forever wild” provision and the SLMP classification system and to act in 

accordance with all applicable state and federal law.”  Id. at 2; (emphasis added). 

 

Thus, having gone through the UMP review process, roads opened for CP-3 motorized 

use as a result of the Galusha settlement are no different from any other Forest Preserve 

roads opened for such use, and have no special legal status or exclusion from the legal 

constraints of the APSLMP, including Wild Forest Basic Guideline Number 4. 

 

CP-3 Roads are Included in the APSLMP’s Definition of “Road” 

 

 The APSLMP3 defines a “road” as: 

 

an improved or partially improved way designed for travel by automobiles and 

which may also be used by other types of motor vehicles except snowmobiles, 

unless the way is a designated snowmobile trail; and is,  

 

(i) either maintained by a state agency or a local government and open to the 

general public;  

(ii) maintained by private persons or corporations primarily for private use but 

which may also be open to the general public for all or a segment thereof; 

or,  

(iii) maintained by the Department of Environmental Conservation or other 

state agency and open to the public on a discretionary basis. 

APSLMP at 20; (emphasis added). 

 

CP-3 roads meet the italicized portion of the APSLMP’s definition of “road”  because (i) 

they are maintained by DEC; (ii) they are open to members of the public who have a CP-

3 permit (i.e., meet the definition of “qualified person with a disability” in CP-3); and (iii) 

the opening is on a discretionary basis, because such roads are open for motor vehicle use 

only to members of the public possessing a CP-3 permit, and persons wishing to 

participate in the program must apply to DEC for the permit, meet specified criteria in 

order to obtain the permit, and DEC has the discretion to deny the application.  See CP-3 

at 3, 5-6.  DEC also has discretion to close the roads to motorized use by CP-3 permit 

holders as needed for environmental and/or public safety reasons.  Id. 

 

Because CP-3 roads fall squarely within the APSLMP’s definition of “road” they are 

subject to Wild Forest Basic Guideline Number 4.  Indeed, excluding CP-3 roads from 

the ambit of Basic Guideline Number 4 would mean there is no limit whatsoever on the 

mileage of Wild Forest roads that can be opened to CP-3 motorized use. 

 

  

 
3 Available at https://apa.ny.gov/Documents/Laws_Regs/APSLMP.pdf 
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Conclusion 

 

Because CP-3 roads, including all roads opened to CP-3 permit holders pursuant to the 

Galusha Consent Decree, meet the APSLMP’s definition of “road,” all existing CP-3 

road mileage on Wild Forest lands in the Adirondack Park must be included in the 

Agency’s assessment of whether there has been a material increase in road mileage on 

Wild Forest lands since 1972.  

 

Alternative 4, currently under consideration as part of the Agency’s review of the 

APSLMP’s “no material increase” directive, is legally flawed because it excludes the 

mileage of CP-3 roads from its tally of existing road mileage. Because of that 

impermissible omission, Alternative 4 mistakenly concludes that there has been no 

material increase in road mileage on Wild Forest lands since 1972. Thus, Alternative 4, 

and any other alternative that does not include CP-3 road mileage in the tally of existing 

road mileage on Wild Forest lands, must be rejected by the Board, as being inconsistent 

with the APSLMP. 

 

On behalf of the Board of Directors of Protect the Adirondacks, please let me express our 

gratitude for the opportunity to submit these comments.  

 

Sincerely,  

 
Christopher Amato 
Conservation Director and Counsel 
 
Cc: APA Board Members 

Christopher Cooper, Esq., APA Counsel 

 Megan Phillips, APA Deputy Director for Planning 

 Tom Berkman, Esq., DEC Deputy Commissioner and General Counsel 

Katie Petronis, Esq., DEC Deputy Commissioner for Natural Resources 

 Fiona Watt, Director, DEC Division of Lands and Forests 

  Molly Breslin, Esq., DEC Office of Counsel 

 Josh Clague, DEC Adirondack Coordinator 

 Ashley Dougherty, Esq., Executive Chamber 

 





























 

March 8, 2023 
 

Barbara Rice, Executive Director & 
John Ernst, Chair 
NYS Adirondack Park Agency 
P.O. Box 99 
Ray Brook, NY 12977 
 
Dear Barbara and John, 
 
During the February Agency meeting members and staff continued to debate Wild Forest 

guideline 4, “no material increase in the mileage of Wild Forest roads and snowmobile 

trails open to motorized uses by the public” than existed in 1972 when the Master Plan was 

first adopted.  

“Public use of motor vehicles will not be encouraged,” continues the Master Plan, which 

also defines public roads on the Forest Preserve as being “designed for travel by 

automobiles and which may also be used by other motor vehicles.” 

In February, you asked for a fourth alternative interpretation of Wild Forest guideline 4, 
that being: “The current estimated mileage of roads in lands classified as Wild Forest, 206.6 
miles, does not constitute a material increase in road mileage since 1972, nor would 
increases of mileage up to and including the 1972 estimated mileage of 211.6.” 
 
The fact that today there could be fewer miles of roads on Wild Forest open to public 
motorized uses than existed in 1972 could result in several ways. For instance, DEC could 
have counted motorized roads as existing back in 1972 that were not roads “designed for 
travel by automobiles,” as defined under the Master Plan, but in fact were old wagon paths 
not so designed.  That possibility should be carefully re-examined today. Re-examination 
may result in fewer miles of Wild Forest roads open in 1972. 
 
Alternatively, some Agency members today appear comfortable deciding not to count the 
miles of roads open now, or potentially open in the future exclusively to persons with 
disabilities. The assumption that such CP-3 routes not be counted significantly reduces the 
road mileage today. As APA staff have previously reported, counting CP-3 road mileage or 
potential mileage under approved Unit Management Plans adds 38 miles of motorized 
roads, yielding a total of 244.7 miles on Wild Forest, or a roughly 16% increase from the 
stated 1972 mileage.   
 



Agency staff made the point in February that while some on the Agency may be assuming 
that such CP-3 roads are not Wild Forest motorized roads and that CP-3 permittees are not 
members of the public, such assumptions may not be valid.   
 
In documents released to us by the Agency under FOIL, the historical record suggests that 
assumptions that CP-3 roads should not be counted and that CP-3 permittees are not 
members of the public are unsupported. Those documents include APA memorandum 
dated Dec. 17 1996, stating that Agency staff met with DEC staff  “to discuss identifying DEC 
roads currently opened for public use of motor vehicles and to quantify the approximate 
miles of roads open in 1972…all part of an effort to develop a comprehensive park wide list 
of roads legally open to motor vehicles as part of the Department’s new policy allowing 
people with disabilities to use motor vehicles on state land in the Park” (emphasis ours).  
 
The memo infers that roads legally open to motor vehicles on Wild Forest included and 
incorporated the policy (which became CP-3) authorizing persons with disabilities to use 
motor vehicles. It infers that CP-3 permittees are considered members of the public and the 
roads driven by the permittees are to be counted toward Wild Forest road mileage under 
the Master Plan. 
 
Another document released by the Agency is a Nov. 17 1997 letter from the DEC Lands and 
Forests director to the National Park Service Equal Opportunity Program Manager, copied 
to the Agency. The letter discusses increasing access for persons with disabilities. However, 
states DEC, “as we emphasized in our October meeting with you, we are precluded from 
designating roads or trails for such access where current law prohibits us from doing so. As 
you know, the Adirondack and Catskill Park and Department rules and regulations 
currently prohibit the public use of motor vehicles on most locations on state lands within 
the two parks.” Here, again, DEC seems to confirm what APA staff asserted the prior year 
that public use of motor vehicles on Wild Forest included and incorporated such use by 
persons with disabilities.   
 
We believe there are other historical documents at the Agency which may further confirm 

prior Agency determinations that persons with disabilities, CP-3 permittees, are members 

of the public and that roads open to their motorized use are Wild Forest roads subject to 

Guideline 4. Some of these additional documents were withheld from our FOIL request, but 

ought to be immediately made available to members of the Agency. Given the importance of 

this Master Plan guideline, and the impacts of road presence and uses so well documented 

by your staff, all Agency members should, after these many months, now be in possession 

of all relevant historical documents at the Agency pertaining to “no material increase.”  

Thank you, and sincerely, 

 

David Gibson, Managing Partner 



 
Adirondack Wild: Friends of the Forest Preserve 
www.adirondackwild.org 
518-469-4081 
P.O. Box 9247. Niskayuna. NY 12309 
 
Cc: Agency Members and Designees 
       Agency Counsel Chris Cooper 
       Agency Planning Megan Phillips 
       DEC Natural Resources Katie Petronis 
       DEC Lands and Forests Josh Clague 
       DEC Region 5 
       Executive Chamber, Ashley Dougherty 
 
 
 

http://www.adirondackwild.org/
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March 14, 2023 
 
 
Hon. John L. Ernst, Chair 
Board Members 
Adirondack Park Agency 
P.O. Box 99 
Ray Brook, NY 12977 
 
 
RE: APA Policy Revisions Proposed for the APA Policy & Guidance 
System and for the Agency Public Comment Policy 
 
 
Dear Chair Ernst and APA Board Members: 
 
Protect the Adirondacks (“PROTECT”) submits this comment letter 
regarding the proposed revisions to the APA Policy & Guidance System 
and to Agency Public Comment Policy.  We find it concerning that these 
proposed policy revisions were added to the Agency’s agenda for its 
meeting on March 16, 2023 with little to no public notice and no formal 
public comment period.  The Agency should provide a written public 
comment period before adopting these revisions.  We also find it 
concerning that the Agency is reducing the opportunity for written and 
verbal public comments. 
 
 
APA Policy & Guidance System 
 
According to the memorandum to you from the Agency’s counsel, dated 
March 9, 2023, this policy revision was prepared “[a]t the direction of the 
Board”.  It is unclear what direction the Board provided to staff in 
preparing the proposed revisions.  The Board’s direction should be 
discussed by the Board at an Agency meeting so that the public 
understands the basis for these changes. 
 
While we applaud the Agency for intending to develop and adopt new or 
revised policies “in a public process”, the proposed revisions to the APA 
Policy & Guidance System are reducing the opportunities for public 
review of, and input on, Agency policy adoption.  The proposed revisions 
remove the three-step process for adopting new or revised policies, and 
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replace that process with a vague and discretionary process for public review and comment.  
Instead of requiring a minimum of three meetings, the Agency may adopt new or revised policies 
at a single Agency meeting.   
 
In addition, the proposed revisions imply that public comments can be submitted on the new or 
revised policies, but there is no minimum comment period established, no public notice 
requirement, and no minimum amount of time that the new or revised policies must be available 
to the Board Members and to the public in advance of an Agency meeting.   
 
The Agency’s “Government Transparency Initiative Plan” dated October 20, 2021 states that the 
Agency “[r]outinely posts all programmatic and meeting materials one week ahead of the 
monthly Agency Board meeting”.  However, the agenda and materials for an upcoming 
Thursday meeting are typically not posted to the Agency’s website until the afternoon on Friday 
before the meeting.  That means that the public, pursuant to the current Public Comment Policy, 
has only two and half business days (by noon on the day before the meeting) to review and 
submit a written comment on a new or revised Agency policy.  Pursuant to the proposed changes 
to the Public Comment Policy, the window for submitting written comments will be even 
shorter, as discussed in the next section. 
 
The draft Agency Policy & Guidance System should be modified to require the Agency to post 
all proposed new or revised policy documents to the Agency website at least eight days prior to 
the scheduled Board meeting.  That would provide the public with five business days to review 
the materials in advance of a Board meeting and be able to provide meaningful input.   
 
Moreover, the draft Agency Policy & Guidance System should also be amended to state that 
public notice of the proposed new or revised policy will be published in the Environmental 
Notice Bulletin at least one week prior to the Agency meeting in which the policy will be 
considered for action. 
 
These two revisions are critical given that the changes to the Agency Public Comment Policy, 
discussed below, will require that written comments be provided to the Agency even earlier than 
what is required under the current policy.  It is unfair to the public, and weakens the Agency’s 
purported goal of transparency, if new policies can be added to the agenda without formal public 
notice, with only one business day for submitting written comments, and no opportunity for 
providing verbal comments. 
 
 
Agency Public Comment Policy 
 
According to the memorandum to you from the Agency’s counsel, dated March 9, 2023, this 
policy revision was prepared “[a]t the direction of the Board Chair”.  It is unclear what direction 
the Chair provided to staff in preparing the proposed revisions.  The Chair’s direction should be 
discussed by the Board at an Agency meeting so that the public understands the basis for these 
changes. 
 
 



 3 

Verbal Comments 
 
The proposed changes include eliminating the public comment period at the beginning of 
Agency meetings.  Since the Agency is proposing to move the public comment period to the end 
of the meeting, after all of the Agency business has been completed, there is no need for an 
overall time limit (proposed to be 20 minutes) on the length of public comment provide to the 
Agency.  This will ensure that everyone who has made the effort to appear in person and 
virtually will be afforded the opportunity to use their three minutes to address the Board. We 
note that there is no similar time cap placed on comments made by Board members or staff at the 
end of the meeting, when sometimes Board members give lengthy remarks, often of their latest 
outdoor adventure, which do not relate to Agency business.  We believe that Board members and 
staff should be limited in their general comments at the end of the meeting to the same time 
limits placed upon the public. 
 
Additionally, we believe it is unfair to cap public comments at 20 minutes. If a member of the 
public has traveled to Ray Brook, which can be a considerable distance for some people, with the 
intention of making a public comment, they should be afforded that opportunity if they are 
present. 
 
Moving the comment period to the end of the meeting eliminates the ability of the public to 
comment on matters before the Agency – such as new or revised policies – that have not been the 
subject of a noticed public comment period.  The Agency should provide a means for the public 
to offer verbal comments to the Board, prior to the Board taking action, on matters that have not 
been the subject of a noticed public comment period.  Not every member of the public has the 
time or means to submit an electronic comment. 
 
 
Written Comments 
 
We support the proposal to accept written comments only during the open public comment 
period for “matters for which a noticed public comment period is held”.  We also support the 
proposal to accept written comments only as part of the official record of the proceeding for 
matters that are the subject of an adjudicatory hearing.  The policy should be revised to reflect 
how those written comments will be disseminated to the Board Members for your deliberations 
in those matters.  
 
We are not opposed to the proposal to move up the deadline for providing written comments to 
the Board from noon the day before the meeting to “close of business” three days before the 
Agency meeting.  However, that proposal must be coupled with a change in policy that requires 
the Agency to post all materials to the Agency website at least eight days prior to the scheduled 
Board meeting.  The additional time will give the public a fair opportunity to review and 
comment on the materials that are not part of a notice public comment period or an adjudicatory 
hearing.  Otherwise, according to current Agency practice of posting materials online late on 
Friday afternoon, the public would be required to review all of the materials, conduct extensive 
legal and policy research, and prepare written comments over the weekend and on one business 
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day.  That is an unfair burden to place on the public, especially when it can be remedied by 
simply having the materials posted online by the Agency earlier. 
 
Furthermore, since public comments will be provided to the Agency three days in advance of the 
meeting, the policy should state clearly how those public comments will be disseminated to the 
Board Members in advance of the meeting so that you can review them and give them 
meaningful consideration.  
 
Finally, the policy should clarify what is meant by “close of business three business day” [sic] 
(e.g., if the meeting is Thursday, is the deadline the preceding Friday or presumably Monday, 
and is it 4:00pm, 5:00pm, 6:00pm, 11:59pm?), or if the policy will not be “rigidly applied”, as 
the current policy states. 
 
 
On behalf of the Board of Directors of Protect the Adirondacks, please accept our gratitude for 
the opportunity to share our comments on these proposed policy revisions. 
 
 
Sincerely, 
 

 
 
Claudia Braymer, 
Deputy Director 

 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 

 
 
 
 
 
 

 




